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USDA advancing animal disease traceability 

 

The transition to electronic identification in cattle and bison 

Moving from metal identification tags to electronic identification 
tags in beef and dairy cattle, as well as in bison will strengthen our 
traceability system. (USDA NRCS South Dakota, Flickr/Creative 
Commons) 

AUSTIN – The United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) is 
currently working with federal, state and industry partners to 
strengthen its traceability system to protect the long-team health, 
marketability and economic viability of the U.S. livestock industry. 
While there are several steps USDA needs to take in order to do 
this, the most essential one is to move from metal identification 
tags to electronic identification tags in beef and dairy cattle, as 
well as in bison. 

“The transition from metal identification tags to radio frequency 
identification (RFID) tags will not happen overnight,” assured Dr. 
Andy Schwartz, Texas Animal Health Commission (TAHC) Executive 
Director and State Veterinarian. “The transition is projected to 
take four years and we want to use this time to educate and en-
courage Texas cattle, dairy and bison producers to start taking 
steps toward electronic identification.” 

Starting January 1, 2023, only individual official RFID tags will be 
accepted as official identification for cattle and bison moving inter-
state, including: 

 

Beef Cattle & Bison 

•Sexually intact and 18 months or older 

•Used for rodeo or recreations events (regardless of age) 

•Used for shows or exhibitions 

 

Texas A&M AgriLife Extension provides equal opportunities in its programs and employment to all  persons, regardless of race, 

color, sex, religion, national origin, disability, age, genetic  information, veteran status, sexual orientation, or gender identity.”    

“The Texas A&M University System, U.S. Department of Agriculture, and the County Commissioners Courts of Texas Cooperating” 
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Dairy Cattle 

•All female dairy cattle 

•All male dairy cattle born after March 11, 2013 

 

Implementation Timeline: 

USDA understands producers need time to transition to RFID and has worked with the National Assembly of 
State Animal Health Officials to establish manageable milestones to achieve this goal. 

 

December 31, 2019 

USDA will discontinue providing free metal tags. However, approved vendors will still be permitted to       
produce official metal tags for one additional year. Approved vendor tags will be available for purchase on a 
state-by-state basis as authorized by each state animal health official through December 31, 2020. 

 

January 1, 2021 

USDA will no longer approve vendor production of metal ear tags with the official USDA shield. Accredited 
veterinarians and/or producers can no longer apply metal ear tags for official identification and must start 
using only official RFID tags. 

 

January 1, 2023 

RFID ear tags will be required for beef and dairy cattle and bison moving interstate that meet the RFID tag-
ging requirements. Animals with metal ear tags will have to be retagged with RFID ear tags in order to move 
interstate. Feeder cattle and animals moving directly to slaughter are not subject to RFID requirements. 

 

Consumers prefer pork cooked to 145 degrees 

 

Try cooking chops to the new USDA standard: 145 degrees Fahrenheit 

"Pork cooked to 145 degrees is absolutely safe," says Dustin Boler, associate professor in the Department of 
Animal Sciences at U of I and co-author of a new study in the Journal of Animal Science. "And our results 
show that everyday consumers strongly prefer pork chops cooked to 145 over the old standard of 160 de-
grees." (Patrick Kuhl, Flickr/Creative Commons) 

URBANA, Ill. — Are pork chops on the menu this grilling season? According to new research from University 
of Illinois meat scientists, pork enthusiasts can improve taste, juiciness, and tenderness by cooking chops to 
the new USDA standard: 145 degrees Fahrenheit. 

“Pork cooked to 145 degrees is absolutely safe,” says Dustin Boler, associate professor in the Department of 
Animal Sciences at U of I and co-author of a new study in the Journal of Animal Science. “And our results 
show that everyday consumers strongly prefer pork chops cooked to 145 over the old standard of 160        
degrees.” 

Disease Traceability cont. 
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Cooking Pork cont. 

Boler and his research team had already demonstrated that trained taste-testers prefer pork chops cooked 
to 145 degrees, but the team wanted to try their luck with the average consumer this time. Like the trained 
taste-testers, average consumers were asked to rate juiciness, tenderness, flavor, and overall acceptability of 
pork cooked to 145, 160, and 180 degrees Fahrenheit. 

 

“The results were what we expected: consumers rated juiciness, tenderness, and flavor much higher in pork 
chops cooked to 145 than the other temperatures. These were the first data in consumers that conclusively 
supported what we knew from our own experience,” says Lauren Honegger, graduate student researcher 
and lead author on the study. 

 

The research team was able to rule out other confounding factors, as well. Consumers tasted two sets of 
pork chops: one that varied in pH, and the other that varied in degree of color and marbling. 

 

Boler says meat scientists historically put a lot of stock in pH to predict eating experience. Higher pH equates 
to higher water-holding capacity in the muscle, which influences juiciness in the final product on the plate. 
But, he says, the importance of pH was based on pork cooked to the old temperature standard of 160        
degrees. 

 

Boler wanted to find out if pH was still as important in the context of today’s cooking standard. The answer? 
Not really. Consumers still rated chops cooked to 145 as tastier, juicier, and more tender than chops cooked 
to 160, regardless of pH. 

 

“It’s not that pH doesn’t matter, it’s that when we do all of the other things to a pig that appropriately puts 
pork in a package – when we humanely slaughter that animal, when we appropriately chill that carcass, 
when we treat those meat products with proper food safety and preparation techniques – then pH doesn’t 
matter,” Boler says. “In other words, when we prepare the product properly, pH matters less when we cook 
it to 145 degrees.” 

 

Co-author Anna Dilger, associate professor in the Department of Animal Sciences at U of I, says the story was 
the same with color and marbling. 

 

“We think darker color and more marbling should lead to a better tasting pork chop, but that’s not what  
consumers told us. They gave the highest ratings to pork chops cooked to 145, regardless of color and      
marbling,” she says. 

 

It turns out from other research that color and marbling matter a lot when consumers are choosing which 
pork chop to purchase, but the consumer panel confirms those qualities don’t factor into eating experience 
when the chop is cooked to the new standard. 

 

The take-home message for grill-masters, Boler says, is, “Get a meat thermometer, cook your pork to 145 
degrees, and it’ll be great.” 
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